SPILSBY TOWN COUNCIL
Please note these minutes are draft until approved by the Council as a correct record
MINUTES OF THE MONTHLY MEETING OF SPILSBY TOWN COUNCIL HELD ON THURSDAY 27TH OCTOBER 2011 AT 7.00P.M. IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, FRANKLIN HALL, HALTON ROAD, SPILSBY

PRESENT: - COUNCILLORS M.LENTON (CHAIRMAN), G.IREMONGER, T.BEAUMONT, G.RYMER, P.GRANT, J.PEARS, W.BAUGH, A.VENABLES, A.CADMAN 
1) CHAIRMAN’S REMARKS

The Chairman offered his congratulations to Councillor T.Bailey and his wife who had recently had a baby girl. A card has been sent from the Council. Councillor Pears suggested, in future, Councillors be invited to sign such cards individually. Councillors noted the following events attended by the Mayor since the last meeting; Harvest Festival at Spilsby Primary School, the presentation of awards at King Edward V1 School and E.L.D.C.’s Civic Service.  

2) APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND REASONS GIVEN

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors P.Odling and C.Burton.

3) DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE 2000 LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 

Councillor Lenton declared a personal interest in agenda item 9a, as the same firm services his alarm.
4) MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 22ND SEPTEMBER 2011
The notes of the meeting held on 22nd September 2011 were approved as the minutes and signed by the Chairman.
5) CLERK’S REPORT AND MATTERS OUTSTANDING
Bus shelter
The Clerk had obtained an update on the bus shelter for the meeting and Councillors noted there is still some outstanding repair work to be done. The lights are going to be replaced, as the existing lights have water damage and the back wall of the shelter is also due to be redecorated. This was attempted before but the anti-vandal paint that is currently on the wall needs to be removed before it can be repainted.

National Citizen Service presentation
The Clerk reported she had spoken to Phil Everitt, one of the supervisors from the 
National Citizen Service programme and he had suggested the young people taking part 
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in next year’s programme come along to a Town Council meeting in the spring to talk about their aspirations for the summer. The Clerk and Councillor Beaumont had agreed this was preferable to having the young people attend somewhat after the event.    
Churchyard grass cutting

It has been agreed with Canon Peter Coates that he will notify the Clerk of any major events for which an additional cut of the churchyard may be required. Councillors noted that in general Canon Coates found the churchyard to be in good order and was not aware of any complaints. 
Public toilets

The public toilets are currently open from 7a.m. to 7p.m. in the summer and 10a.m. to 4p.m. in the winter. E.L.D.C. has been asked if the winter times could be extended from 8a.m. to 6p.m. but despite making enquiries, the Clerk had been unable to ascertain whether a decision had been made with regard to this. The night time toilet is currently locked, due to vandalism. Councillor Pears reported that there was still a broken tap in the ladies toilet which had not been repaired and the Clerk was asked to follow this up. With regard to the opening of the night time toilet, it was suggested this is operated with a radar key and the Clerk is also to point out the area is now monitored by C.C.T.V.  
Cleansing of Spilsby

Although the rota of daily visits to Spilsby has not materialised, E.L.D.C. has advised that Spilsby is now being cleaned in the mornings and only on odd occasions, in the afternoons. Councillors were generally in agreement that the Town was looking much better.  
Poplar trees at rear of Franklin Hall

The trees at the rear of the Franklin Hall have been inspected by the County Council’s Arboricultural Officer and the trees are definitely not highway trees but the responsibility of the adjacent land owners. As Councillor Baugh had raised the matter on behalf of the residents, he offered to take copies of the letter to the two properties concerned.  
Pavement outside Nisa Store, Boston Road

The Clerk read out an email from Highways regarding the footpath outside the Nisa store on Boston Road which has been filled. Councillors noted no further works are planned as Highways believe there are other footpaths in the area which are much worse. 

Councillors were concerned about the holes which have been left following the installation of new street lamps along Ancaster Avenue. Although these have been filled with tarmac, the Council thought more permanent repair work was required.
Lincolnshire Wolds AONB Management Plan 2012-2017
Copies of the Plan have been handed out to Councillors Pears, Grant and Odling and a meeting to discuss a response is to be organised before the end of the consultation period on 30th November 2011. 

Closure of Spilsby Register Office
Councillor Beaumont outlined the current situation which was the need for every Registry Office to be self-funding. The Clerk confirmed a response had already been sent to the County Council.

Additional boarding and plaque for Council Chamber

Councillors noted a second quote for the boarding and plaque was being obtained.
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Spilsby Market

Councillors were delighted an Auctioneer had returned to Spilsby although a little surprised they had not been informed. It is understood he is selling bric-a-brac and will be there until at least 19th December 2011. With regard to the comments made in the press by Councillor N.Cooper, the Chairman advised that these had proven not to be accurate.    
Flu surgery
Councillor Grant reported that the recent flu surgery had been attended by some 1600 people and that a further surgery had been arranged.

White lines across footpaths
The Clerk read out a letter from Highways stating there was no provision for white lines on footpaths to stop pedestrians crossing vehicular accesses. 
6) EMERGENCY SERVICES

There were no members of the Police Authority present. The Clerk read out a verbal Report which had been emailed to her by P.C.Dickinson. Councillor Grant raised concern about cars racing around the Town again.  
7) E.L.D.C./COUNTY COUNCIL MATTERS
Councillor Williams reported that Scrutiny B Committee of which he had previously been a member, had been scrapped. Councillor Williams agreed to fund the new CCTV camera which is to be sited opposite the bus stop.
Councillors noted a written Report on the County Council’s budget setting process had been received from Councillor Swanson.  

8) CORRESPONDENCE
Lincs County Council has recently updated its policy on tourist signs and as a result, any applications for new signs will require a letter of support from the Town Council.

Community Lincs are organising two Parish Information Surgeries one of which is being held at The Franklin Hall on 23rd November 2011. Councillor Pears and Beaumont indicated they would like to attend one of the workshops.     
E.L.D.C. is conducting a review of how the District Council engages with Town and Parish Councils with a particular emphasis on Area Committees. The questionnaire sent to the Town Council for completion is to be copied for all Councillors to read and respond.  

9) PAYMENT OF ACCOUNTS

It was proposed, seconded and agreed to approve the following accounts for payment:-

a. Tony Lawie Electrical Ltd - £504.12 (static CCTV camera)

b. C.Bark - £91.80 (spinney hedge)

c. Cash - £100 (petty cash)   
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10)PLANNING CONSENTS/REFUSALS
Noted as follows:-
a. Wilton Homes (Lincolnshire) Ltd - erection of 4 houses on site of former Franklin Cinema, Reynard Street, Spilsby GRANTED
b. To note appeal by Mrs.G.Starbuck against the decision by E.L.D.C. to refuse permission for a chalet bungalow on site of existing bungalow, 85 Halton Road, Spilsby

11)PLANNING APPLICATIONS

Lincs County Council has applied for permission to install 46 solar photo voltaic panels on the roof of King Edward V1 Humanities College. Councillors had no comments to make.
12)WINTER WEATHER WORKSHOP 
Councillors Grant, Beaumont and the Clerk had attended the Winter Weather Workshop held the previous week at Horncastle. A brief summary of the discussions held on the evening was given, following which the Clerk was asked to ascertain when the proposed new policy of providing loose grit was likely to be approved.   
13)NOTES FROM THE MEETING OF THE AMENITIES COMMITTEE HELD ON 12TH OCTOBER 2011

Noted having already been circulated prior to the meeting.

14)NOTES FROM THE MEETING OF THE FINANCE COMMITTEE HELD ON 12TH OCTOBER 2011

Noted having already been circulated prior to the meeting.

15)MINUTES FROM THE MEETING OF THE PLANNING COMMITTEE HELD ON 12TH SEPTEMBER 2011

Noted having already been circulated prior to the meeting.

16)NOTES FROM THE MEETING OF THE PLANNING COMMITTEE HELD ON 3RD OCTOBER 2011

Noted having already been circulated prior to the meeting.

17)INVESTMENT OF COUNCIL’S RESERVES
Councillor Beaumont said he had looked into the possibility of the Council investing some of their reserves in an account with the Co-operative Bank. He gave examples of the interest that might be earned, depending on the term of investment. Councillor Pears thanked Councillor Beaumont for his efforts but suggested a paper on the subject be presented to the Council at their next meeting.  
18)DIAMOND JUBILEE CELEBRATIONS
Laminated lists of future meeting dates have been put up around the Town. 
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19)DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Town Council will be held on Thursday 24th November 2011 at 7.00p.m. in the Franklin Hall, Halton Road, Spilsby.

20)ANY URGENT BUSINESS FOR DISCUSSION BY LEAVE OF THE CHAIRMAN OR ITEMS FOR NEXT AGENDA
Councillor Iremonger said he had been asked to find out if the drive into St.James Church is the responsibility of the Town Council. Councillors agreed they would need an official letter before looking into this.

Councillor Baugh raised this issue of a skate park. It was suggested he might like to carry out some research into this before the next Amenities Committee meeting.

There was concern that Spilsby Police Station might be earmarked for closure. The Clerk was asked to make enquiries.    
As there was no other business the meeting closed at 8.50p.m.
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